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You know, as I’m 
sitting here 
looking out the 
window at the 
downpour taking 
place outside, I 
keep reminding 
myself of one 
thing; at least it’s 
not snow!
I know that 
everybody likes a 

good, old-fashioned chill running up their 
spine when they’re out looking for ghosts, 
but this past winter was ridiculous! I’ve 
always told people that whenever I’m 
conducting an outside investigation, I’m 
more worried about the living than the 
dead. Well, the past few months, I had to 
add “hypothermia” to that list, too!

I’ve also come to the conclusion that 
ghosts don’t like winter weather, either. I 
base that on the fact that, over the years, 
ghostly activity, at least on the hunts and 
investigations I’ve been on, seem to drop 
as dramatically as the temperature does in 
the winter. And while you would think that 
the newly fallen snow would make for a 
perfect way to capture “evidence” (ghostly 
footprints in the snow, anyone), I can think 
of only one reported haunting in the state 
of Ohio where a ghost is said to leave 
behind footprints in the snow—the 
Elevator Restaurant in Columbus. And 
I’ve yet to see those, as well!
So I think that, just like the living, ghosts 
tend to hibernate during the winter 
months. That makes it a bummer if you’ve 
scheduled investigations when it’s cold 
outside. But that’s all behind us now. The 
temperature’s warming, the birds are 

singing, and the trees and flowers are 
pushing out new growth as if they really, 
really mean it this time. So I think spring’s 
here to say, especially if the amount of 
sneezing and wheezing taking place in my 
house is any indication. Of course, the one 
doing the sneezing and wheezing is my 
cat, Ernie, but that’s another story for 
another newsletter.
Until next time, stay warm and get out 
there and find some ghosts! 
Cheers, 

James A. Willis
Founder/Director 

You could call it a 
land of the dead. 
That’s certainly 
what it feels like 
when I’m there. 
What was once an 
active and vibrant 
community of 
passionate people 
is now one of 
growing 
desolation. What 

happened? Where did everyone go? As I 
navigate all of the familiar paths I’ve 
taken time and again, I’m frequently 
surprised to find yet another lifeless, 

abandoned homepage left behind to litter 
the Internet landscape. Sorry...did you 
think I was talking about an actual, 
physical town? Nope. I’m talking about 
Ohio’s paranormal groups.

I started keeping track of Ohio’s 
paranormal community years ago, shortly 
after joining The Ghosts of Ohio. I was 
curious about how many groups existed 
throughout the state, and I also wanted to 
know about their methods, theories, and 
anything else that might set them apart. 
After all, there might be new ideas that we 
could apply to our own explorations into 
the unknown. I created a spreadsheet (that 
I’m still using) with which I list group 

names, websites, foundation years, 
locations, what geographical areas they 
investigate, and finally descriptions of the 
groups based on what I find on their 
websites. Websites are the key ingredient 
to my research. I decided early on that I 
only wanted to keep track of groups that 
have dedicated websites, not social media 
sites like Facebook. My opinion is that 
organizations that want to be taken 
seriously should have real websites. 
Incredibly, it didn’t take long for me to 
discover how daunting my task would be, 
even without the multitudes of Facebook 
groups I stumbled upon and dutifully 
ignored.

FROM THE SPOOKY DESK OF JAMES WILLIS:
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LAND OF THE DEAD? (Cont.)
In the beginning, searching for Ohio’s 
paranormal groups on the Internet was a 
major challenge. I quickly found that it 
wasn’t as easy as typing “Ohio ghost 
groups” and instantly having a convenient 
list at my fingertips. The reality was—and 
still is—that the search results vary wildly 
depending on the search terms used. I have 
to do many different searches, using 
interchangeable words like paranormal, 
supernatural, and ghost, along with words 
like group, team, investigators, and 
hunters. Every combination yields new 
results, and I have found myself getting 
more and more creative with my approach. 
I’ve added the names of major Ohio cities 
into my searches, and I have even 
searched every single one of Ohio’s 88 
counties. Whenever I add a group to the 
list, I also make sure to check their 
“Links” page to see what other groups 
they might be affiliated with; and once in a 
while I get lucky by stumbling across 
small compilations of groups created by 
other people. The searches I’ve done are 
extensive, exhaustive, and extremely 
time-consuming, but the information I’ve 
gleaned from them has been well worth 
the effort.

There were several important things I 
learned after I compiled my first list in 
2006, just two years after Ghost Hunters 
made its debut on television. At that time I 
had only found about 40 paranormal 
groups in Ohio, and it seemed that most of 
them had formed because of the show. 
Everyone used the same terminology, the 
same equipment, and the same 
methodology as the TAPS team; and they 
shared the same passion for investigating 
the paranormal. As more and more ghostly 
reality shows hit the airwaves—like 
Paranormal State, Ghost Adventures, 
Haunting Evidence, Dead Files, etc.—the 
number of Ohio’s groups grew. In 2007 
there were almost 90, and that number 
continued to skyrocket until it reached its 
peak just over two years ago when I was 
trying to keep track of almost 300—yes, 
three hundred!—paranormal groups. It 
was completely overwhelming, and it 
taught me how much of a motivator 
television can be.	

The second thing I learned was that the 
vast majority of people who formed 
groups didn’t really have a clue what they 

were doing. Nearly everyone was just 
copying TAPS, and most websites were so 
poorly written that it was difficult to take 
them seriously. They were chock full of 
misspellings and poor grammar, and 
ironically, many groups were claiming to 
be “professionals” or “certified,” neither 
of which really exists in the paranormal 
field. And, since the enormous glut of 
paranormal groups was making it harder 
to get investigation requests, many tried to 
stand out and seem more legitimate by 
becoming “TAPS Family Members” or 
members of the “Ghost Adventures Crew,” 
both of which are website badges that in 
reality don’t mean anything either. Some 

groups wanted to 
be TV stars and 
videotaped their 
investigations to 
sell on their 
websites, and a 
few even went to 
the extreme and, 
after reading books on the subject, claimed 
to be demonologists who could expel 
unwanted spirits and perform exorcisms, 
sometimes for a tidy fee. (FYI...Reading 
books on demonology does not make 
someone a demonologist, and charging a 
fee is just plain unethical.) I became 
increasingly frustrated and appalled by 
what I was finding. I think my breaking 
point was the day I discovered a new 
group whose name formed the acronym 
PERVS. Could someone please tell me 
who in their right mind would want to call 
themselves PERVS, or even who would 
invite such a group into their home??? I 
had hoped it was a joke, but it wasn’t. It 
was completely ridiculous and repulsive, 
and I found myself yelling at the computer 
screen in disgust. I learned that everyone 
wants their 15 minutes of fame, even if it 
damages the reputation of the paranormal 
field.

Fortunately, Ohio’s paranormal 
community constantly changes, much like 
the weather in Cleveland. If you just wait 

a while, the things you hate about it (like 
PERVS) will disappear, and something 
new will spring up in its place. Every year 
I go through my spreadsheet to see which 
groups are still active. Inevitably, I wind 
up eliminating a number of them from the 
list for several reasons. If their website 
doesn’t work and I can’t find a new one, I 
delete them. If I don’t see any signs of life, 
like upcoming events, new investigations, 
or updated content of any kind for one full 
year, they’re deleted. And of course, if 
they’ve stated that they’re done, then I 
delete them. Usually, for every one that I 
eliminate, two more pop up in its place. 
That’s how my list ballooned up to almost 
300 groups two years ago. But a funny 
thing started to happen just one year ago. 
Paranormal groups started dropping off, 
with hardly any new groups taking their 
place. By February 2013, my total number 
of groups had fallen to 116; and my total 
for April 2014 is down even further to 
around 90. 	

There are many possible reasons for this 
sharp decline in Ohio paranormal groups. 
Could it be that the paranormal craze 
reached its peak two years ago and is now 
waning? Or maybe television (with its 
motivational powers) has allowed people 
to become comfortable with their 
paranormal activity to the point where 
they don’t need to call in the “experts.” 
Perhaps many groups, expecting the 
excitement they’ve seen on television, 
have discovered that investigating the 
paranormal is, in reality, time consuming, 
tedious, and frankly boring when there’s 
nothing going on (if they’re even lucky 
enough to get an investigation). And 
maybe that loss of interest causes group 
members to drop out one by one until 
there isn’t a group left. The next thing you 
know, the only evidence remaining of the 
group’s existence is an abandoned shell of 
a website, discarded and forgotten. 

I know all of this sounds disheartening, as 
though the paranormal field is (pardon the 
pun) dying out in Ohio. However, it takes 
rain to make a rainbow, and I see a lot of 
hope for those of us who have weathered 
the storm. With most of the 300 groups 
gone, it seems that those who remain have 
learned valuable lessons about 
professionalism and ethics.



 I have seen dramatic improvements in the 
way many of Ohio’s paranormal groups are 
presenting themselves on their websites. 
There are less spelling and grammatical 
errors, and fewer groups claiming to be 
“certified,” “professionals,” or “experts.” 
There is less association with groups on 
television; and those who once expressed 
extreme views (like provoking spirits or 
battling evil) have toned themselves down 
or disappeared altogether. Several groups 
are openly seeking new membership, and a 
few groups that were once declared dead 
have become active once again. There 
seems to be a renewed curiosity and 
seriousness about the paranormal, too. 
Several groups, including The Ghosts of 
Ohio, are conducting experiments and 
developing techniques and equipment that 
helps to further our knowledge of the 
subject. And more and more groups are 

expanding their interests to include 
cryptozoological creatures and UFOs.

All in all, I’d say there’s a lot of hope for 
Ohio’s paranormal community. It’s not 
perfect. There are still some crackpots out 
there with horrible acronyms and 
questionable ethics. But those who had  
their 15 minutes of fame are finally fading 
away, leaving behind those of us who are 
serious about the paranormal. I’m excited  
to see what our community can discover  
and achieve, and what the landscape looks 
like a year from now. You can rest assured 
that I’ll be watching.

If you have, The Ghosts of Ohio’s founder and director,  
James A. Willis, wants to talk to you!

Willis is currently in the process of compiling what he hopes will be the most comprehensive database of all known Crybaby Bridges 
in the state of Ohio. And he wants you to help! So if you’ve ever been to a Crybaby Bridge/Tunnel/Lane/Hollow in the state of Ohio, 
drop Willis a line and let him know about it. What happened there? Anything? Did you hear the baby cry? Even if you think the whole 
story surrounding the area is bogus, he still wants to hear about it. He’ll even include your story on the website when the site launches.

For more information about the project, visit his author site at:

http://strangeandspookyworld.com/2014/04/11/ever-been-to-a-crybaby-bridge-in-ohio/  

To submit your story, send it to jim@strangeandspooky.com
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Have you had a ghostly 
encounter in Ohio? Want to see  
it featured in a future issue of 
The Ghosts of Ohio Newsletter? 
Then here’s all you have to do:

Just write down your story and 
send it to info@ghostsofohio.
org with the subject line 
“Newsletter Ghost Story.” Be 
sure to also include your name 
as you’d like it to appear with 
the story. We’ll take it from 
there and send you out an 
email letting you know which 
issue it is going to appear in. 
That way, you can get all  
your friends to sign up for the 
newsletter so they can see how 
famous you are!

GOT A SCARY 
STORY TO TELL? 
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Ever Been  
to a Crybaby 
Bridge in Ohio?

Rogues Hollow’s Crybaby Bridge—from 2004’s Weird Ohio

(continued from page 2.)
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PERSONAL EXPERIENCES:

My husband and I moved into this house 
about a year ago. It’s a great house built in 
the 1960s by the only man who has ever 
lived in the house. By that I mean that he 
built it himself and lived here with his 
wife and raised three daughters here. The 
wife died back in the 90s but the man 
continued to live here long after all his 
daughters were grown and moved out to 
start families on their own. He died in 
2011 and my husband and I bought the 
house from his estate. 

When we first moved in, my husband and 
I would hear odd noises at night and joke 
about their being a ghost in the house. We 
didn’t believe that of course. It was mainly 
hearing noises that were new to us. Things 
like the house settling. It wasn’t like we 
really thought the house was haunted or 
anything. 

One Saturday morning, a couple of 
months after we’d moved in and were 
finally getting settled, my husband asked 
me at breakfast what I wanted to drink 
since he found an empty glass sitting on 
the counter next to the sink in the kitchen. 
I told him I didn’t put the glass there. I can 
honestly say that we didn’t think anything 
about it until the next morning when I 
found a glass sitting on the counter. At that 
point, I thought my husband, who was still 
in bed, was messing with me. So when he 
got up, I decided to not say anything about 
the glass to see if he brought it up. He 
never did. Finally, I said, “Aren’t you 
going to ask me about the glass?” “What 
glass?” he said. I could tell by the way he 
said it that he had no idea what I was 
talking about. When I told him I had found 
a glass sitting near the kitchen sink, I 
could see that he was a little freaked out 
by the whole thing.

It gets creepier. For the next few nights but 
not every night sometimes my husband 
and I would hear what sounded like 
glasses moving around in the kitchen. It 
sounded like someone was digging 
through the cabinets and moving the 
glasses around. It was so loud that that 

first time we heard it, my husband grabbed 
his baseball bat and went out to look 
thinking someone had broken in. We never 
found anything that would lead us to 
believe someone was in the house but 
every once in a while we would find a 
single glass sitting by the kitchen sink. 
Before long, we started making sure we 
set the burglar alarm before going to bed. 
As weird as it sounds, we were both more 
willing to admit it was a person instead of 
a ghost. 

One night, my husband and I were in bed 
watching TV when he heard a crash 
coming from the kitchen. We both ran out 
and found one of the glasses, the same 
kind that we had usually found sitting next 
to the sink, on the floor and broken into a 
bunch of pieces. There was what looked 
like water all over the floor, too, like 
whatever had been in the glass had spilled 
out. If that wasn’t enough, there were what 
looked like wet, bare footprints walking 
from the kitchen sink over to the side door 
that leads out to the garage. The footprints 
stopped right at the door. At first, since 
one of the keypads for the alarm is there, 
we thought maybe someone had broken in 
and was trying to shut off the alarm, but 
that didn’t make any sense. The alarm was 
still set, too, so there was no way for 
anyone to open that door without setting 
the alarm off. We did open the door and 
looked out into the garage, but there were 
no footprints there. 

We thought about calling the cops, but 
what would we tell them? We had no 
proof there had been a person in our house 
and we sure as heck didn’t want to tell 
them a ghost was in the house. So we just 
decided to try and forget about the whole 
thing. That ended up being rather easy to 
do because from that night on, there was 
no weird activity and all the glasses stayed 
in the cabinets where they belonged.

Recently, I called up one of the daughters 
of the man who had owned the house. 
From time to time, we get some rather 
important looking mail addressed to him, 

so I try to be nice and hang onto it. When I 
get enough stored up, I call and the 
daughter comes by and picks it up. This 
time, when I called and did my usual how 
are you doing she said ok but that it was 
always hard this time of year because 
that’s when her dad passed away. We got 
to talking and that’s when I discovered 
some really creepy information. 

The daughter I was talking to had been the 
one who found her father dead. Turns out 
he died in our house. From what the 
daughter said they could piece together, it 
looked like her father got up in the middle 
of the night and went to get a glass of 
water from the kitchen. They think that’s 
when he had his heart attack as they found 
a broken water glass on the kitchen floor 
with water all over the place. It looked like 
he attempted to get to the alarm panel near 
the garage door to push the panic button, 
but he collapsed before he reached it. The 
daughter found his body right in front of 
the door to the garage. 

When I told my husband he became 
convinced that what we had been 
experiencing was the former owner’s last 
minutes on this earth. Since we both read 
your newsletter, we know all about what 
you talk about when you say there are 
residual ghosts that only do things at 
certain times of the year. That would 
explain why the activity suddenly stopped.

This might sound really weird but we are 
both sort of wanting to hear the glasses 
moving around in the kitchen again. 
We’ve even bought a video camera to put 
out there if and when it starts. We are 
getting close to the anniversary of his 
death so we will see. I will let you know  
if anything happens!!!
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WHY SO ANGRY?  
The recent rise of surly spirits

(continued on page 6.)

It seems that 
everywhere you 
turn today—
movies, TV 
shows, and 
books—there’s a 
vengeful spirit 
waiting to pounce 
on you. 
Apparently, you 
don’t get to 
perform basic 

hygiene in the afterlife as ghosts now have 
long fingernails, all the better to scratch 
you with. You do get to work out on the 
other side though, as people routinely talk 
about having been punched, kicked, and 
literally thrown across the room by 
shadowy specters. 

I know a sound like an old timer when I 
say this, but it wasn’t always this way. 
Back in the 1980s, when I first entered this 
field on a “professional” level, the number 
of violent ghosts on record was very small. 
Sure, there were reports of demonic 
activity going on a la the Amityville 
Horror and even violent poltergeist-like 
activity; but those were few and far 
between. And if you look at just those two 
examples, you get a pretty good idea of 
who is to blame for this recent surge in 
surly spirits: Hollywood and mass media. 

As I said, when I first got into the field, 
most of the ghosts were benign, resigned 
to wandering through houses alone or 
tapping on doors and walls in an attempt 
to contact the living. By and large, most 
were content to simply hang out in homes 
and places they loved while they were 
alive. Again, there was always the one-off 
case that was said to involve violent spirits 
or, gasp, demonic entities. But back then, 
most serious researchers just looked at 
those cases as something to keep Ed and 
Lorraine Warren busy. I’m not saying 
people doubted this sort of activity 
existed, just that it wasn’t widely reported. 
In fact, the cases were few and far 
between. Of course, when movies like The 
Amityville Horror and Poltergeist came 
around, people began to think that ANY 
paranormal activity in their home was a 

sign that there was an evil spirit in the 
house, much in the same way that The 
Exorcist made everyone think they were 
possessed. But by and large, the fear 
associated with ghosts was more “fear of 
the unknown” than the fact that the ghosts 
could actually harm you. 

The first shift in that belief, at least that I 
noticed, came in 2000 with the release of 
MTV’s reality show, Fear, one of the first 
paranormal reality shows to ever air. The 
initial premise of Fear was simple: a group 
of people was made to spend two days 
alone inside a haunted location. During the 
course of the investigation, the participants 
were made to do several “dares,” most of 
which entailed sitting alone in the dark at 
one of the most “paranormally active” 
places inside the location. Failure to 
complete the dare meant the participant 
had to leave. Those who completed all 
their dares and stayed until the end got to 
share in the prize money.

The first few episodes of Fear focused 
primarily on the ghosts said to haunt the 
buildings and how the participants handled 
their fear, mostly the fear of being left 
alone in the dark with the possibility of a 
ghost being in the room with them. But as 
the episodes continued to air, the 
producers must have noticed something, 
namely, that the ghosts themselves, or 
rather the stories surrounding them, 
weren’t that scary. While the fear 
experienced by the participants certainly 
was real, what caused them to freak out 
was still just the fear of the unknown and a 
few random sounds, which could have 
been caused by anything. So as the shows 
rolled on, the producers sort of took it 

upon themselves to up the ante and make 
the ghosts more aggressive and violent. 
The show itself began proudly referring to 
itself as “Blair Witch Project meets Fear 
Factor” and they even started having dares 
that had nothing to do with ghosts. For 
example, one participant had to stick her 
head into the center of a rat-infested metal 
cage. Fear-inducing? Sure. But ghostly? 
Not even close.

As for the ghosts on the later episodes of 
Fear, they became more and more violent 
and active, with one even allegedly being 
capable of “stealing souls.” No longer 
were participants of the show made to fear 
for their safety, but their immortal souls, 
as well. The problem was, most of these 
violent ghosts didn’t even exist or if they 
did, the producers exaggerated what the 
ghosts were said to be capable of, all in 
the name of keeping audiences interested 
and coming back for more. For the record, 
it’s not my intention to bash the show Fear 
or anyone involved with it. Rather, I just 
want to make the facts known. A tiny bit 
of research online will reveal that before 
long, the producers of Fear started coming 
under fire for exaggerating and sometimes 
out-and-out lying about some of the 
reported ghost activity. In more than one 
instance, they found a large abandoned 
(and unhaunted) building and then brought 
in several local legends from the 
surrounding area, claiming they took place 
inside the building.  

MTV’s Fear only ran until 2002. While it 
was running, within the ghost hunting 
community, cases involving violent ghosts 
were still in the minority. Sure, Fear made 
the general public think there were more 
surly ghosts out there, but by and large, the 
number of people who were out there 
actively “hunting” said ghosts were far and 
few between. All that would change in 
October of 2004 as the first episode of 
Ghost Hunters, featuring members of TAPS 
(The Atlantic Paranormal Society), aired. 

Make no mistake: Ghost Hunters did not 
show many ghosts that were capable of 
attacking and/or harming anyone. Case in 
point, in the original episodes, there were 
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WHY SO ANGRY? (cont.)
some investigations where the group 
didn’t come up with any paranormal 
evidence to speak of. Of course, while I 
absolutely love ghost hunting (as I’m sure 
many of you do), the simple fact is that 
unless you are in the field, hunting for 
ghosts can be, well, boring. It certainly 
doesn’t make for good television. So lo 
and behold, as more and more episodes of 
Ghost Hunters aired, the amount of 
evidence the TAPS team was finding 
continued to mount. Before long, the 
ratings for Ghost Hunters were going 
through the roof, spawning a cottage 
industry of amateur ghost hunters along 
the way. Suddenly, everyone and their 
brother was calling themselves a “ghost 
hunter” and was conducting 
“investigations.” They all wanted their 
own reality show, too. The problem was 
how to cut in on Ghost Hunters, which 
was the leader in a very small market. The 
answer was simple: come at ghost hunting 
from a different angle, one that hadn’t 
been shown yet. 

What hadn’t been shown yet was “ghost 
hunters” doing battle with dark, evil forces 
that could actually harm people. Case in 
point, Ghost Hunters had indeed filmed an 
episode that alleged to show an exorcism 
being performed, but it was deemed too 
“controversial” and was shelved. So what 
better way to make a name for yourself 

that to have a show that shows things the 
others won’t?

That show was Ghost Adventures. Although 
what most people don’t realize is that while 
the first episode of Ghost Adventures didn’t 
air until 2008, Zak Bagans, Nick Groff,  
and Aaron Godwin had filmed their 
documentary about the ghosts in and around 
Goldfield, Nevada, back in 2004. It was not 
picked up and aired until 2007, after which 
it was so successful that they were given 
their own show.

Love them or hate them, there is no 
denying that the Ghost Adventures crew 
have a flair for the dramatic. Where the 
TAPS gang often spend entire evenings 
and come away with a few random knocks 
and bumps, Zak and crew are usually 
barely out of the rental car before the 
activity starts. Also, I’ve yet to see an 
episode of Ghost Adventures that didn’t 
involve someone being touched or 
attacked by something. And I could be 
wrong, but I believe that all three of 
them—Zak, Nick, and Aaron—have 
claimed to have been physically oppressed 
by a spirit or demon, often to the point of 
saying they felt like they were possessed. 
But that was ok as these guys didn’t go 
into the investigations empty-handed, 
especially for cases that involved demonic 
activity. For those, they’d bring in priests 
and bishops who, although their religious 
affiliations were always a bit suspect, 
certainly made it look like they were 
taking all this battling of evil seriously. 

Plus, unlike their TAPS counterparts, the 
Ghost Adventures crew certainly looked 
the part of TV superstars. With all due 
respects to TAPS, the Ghost Adventures 
guys looked cooler, had more tattoos, and 
better hair. Plus, they were willing to take 
on any ghost, no matter how evil it was. 
Good thing, too, because just one episode 
of Ghost Adventures would lead the 
general public to believe that there was a 
demon around every corner, waiting to rip 
your throat out.

So it should come as no surprise that right 
around the time that Ghost Adventures 
was catching on, the public’s perception of 
what ghosts were, and how pissed off they 
were, began to change. And with that, 
came the change in how ghost hunting 
groups operated. Suddenly, ghost hunting 
groups started trying to make a name for 
themselves by claiming they themselves 
could “fight demons” and could take on 
“extreme cases,” despite the fact that none 
of them had the slightest clue what 
“extreme” meant. As far as I was 
concerned, and was seeing in my 
investigations, ghosts were still acting 
pretty much the same way they had all 
these years; benignly haunting a house or 
building, trying desperately to be heard. 
As evidence, I present to you the fact that 
I have been actively investigating haunted 
locations for close to 30 years, including 
some of the “most haunted” in the world 

and I have yet to be even scratched. Not 
even once. And yes, I have even been to 
Bobby Mackey’s.

But see, there’s the difference between 
television and reality. That’s why I always 
say that “reality” and “television” are two 
words that should never come together. 
One is designed to entertain while the other 
is, well, reality. And while people actually 
going out and participating in a ghost hunt 
might be thrilling in person, even without 
the threat of being manhandled by a spirit, 
it doesn’t do much for a person watching it 
on TV from their easy chair in middle of 
their well-lit living room. For that reason, 
ghost television shows, and the ghosts they 
chase, have mutated into hideous creatures 
that can hurt, maim, and practically 
swallow your soul.

So where are we today? It’s hard to say, 
really. For while shows like Ghost 
Adventures still commands a rabid fan 
base, its numbers are dwindling. In fact, 
everything about the paranormal field 
tends to suggest that by and large, the 
general public is growing tired of all these 
“the ghost is gonna get you” shows. There 
have been attempts to further push the 
boundaries and get even more extreme, 
but so far, they have all failed. Most 
notably was 2009’s Extreme Paranormal, 
which featured investigators participating 
in bloodletting rituals. It only ran two 
episodes and was never picked up. Even 
Animal Planet tried to get in on the action 
with 2009’s The Haunted. Originally, the 
show’s niche was re-telling stories of 
people who claimed to have had their pets 
attacked and in some cases, killed, by 
malevolent entities. Oddly enough, even 
though it aired on Animal Planet, in an 
alleged effort to boost ratings, the show all 
but abandoned the “animal” angle and 
instead focused on cases involving angry 
spirits. The show was cancelled in 2011.

As for me, I’d be more than fine if the 
ghosts went back to the way they were 
before the reality show explosion. 
Personally, I think ghosts today get a bad 
rap. Like I mentioned earlier, even though 
I’ve put myself in some pretty dark and 
spooky places, I’ve yet to come away with 
any physical damage to me or my psyche. 
I just don’t think ghosts operate that way. 
Then again, I don’t taunt the ghosts or 
challenge them to hit me. But if I did that, 
I’d deserve a ghostly smack in the mouth. 
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THE GHOSTS RETURN TO MANSFIELD REFORMATORY
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On March 24, 2014, The Ghosts of Ohio 
and a few lucky friends and contest 
winners descended on the Mansfield 
Reformatory as part of our Spend The 
Night with The Ghosts of Ohio program.

Everyone arrived at 7:00 p.m. and, after a 
private tour of the entire facility, we broke 
into groups and were free to explore 
virtually every nook and cranny of the 
Reformatory for over 10 hours!

All in all, it was a rather quiet evening, 
paranormally speaking, with nary a 
apparition showing up. We did, however, 
experience a few odd noises and some 

possible footsteps. Oh yeah, and we’re 
still trying to figure out what would cause 
the batteries in almost every single piece 
of handheld equipment to spontaneously 
die in solitary confinement. Plus, we’re 
still sorting through a bunch of video, 
audio, and photographs, so who knows 
what anomalies might be lurking there!

The Ghosts of Ohio would like to thank all 
our family, friends, and contest winners 
for participating in what was a truly 
unique evening for us. Each year, we bring 
fewer and fewer people to Mansfield with 
us for the hunt in order to really create that 

feeling of isolation. Plus, it makes for a 
more exciting and memorable evening if 
you can say that you literally spent time 
alone in solitary confinement. This year, 
there were a grand total of 21 of us, 
making it the smallest private hunt we’ve 
ever conducted inside the Reformatory!

Interested in spending the night with  
The Ghosts of Ohio? As long as you’re  
a subscriber to The Ghosts of Ohio 
Newsletter, you’re eligible to participate. 
So just keep an eye on this newsletter for 
upcoming events and hope we pick your 
name!
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Investigations & Consultations
The Ghosts of Ohio is still scheduling investigations for 2014. If you or someone you know is experiencing something unexplained in a 
home or place of business, contact us at info@ghostsofohio.org or visit our website to fill out an investigation request. All investigations  
are offered free of charge, and confidentiality and discretion are assured. 

Not sure if you want or need an investigation? The Ghosts of Ohio also offers consultations. Let us sit down with you to discuss your current 
situation and what help we may be able to offer. For more information, please visit http://ghostsofohio.org/services/investigations.html.

Interact with The Ghosts of Ohio
In addition to our website, here are a couple of places where you can find The Ghosts of Ohio lurking online:

MYSPACE
www.myspace.com/ghostsofohio 

FACEBOOK
http://www.facebook.com/home.php?#/pages/Columbus-OH/The-Ghosts-of-Ohio/60704381381?ref=mf

TWITTER
http://twitter.com/ghostsofohio

Administration 
The Ghosts of Ohio Newsletter is a free, bimonthly email newsletter. To subscribe, unsubscribe, or change your email address,  
please visit http://mailman.ghostsofohio.org/mailman/listinfo/ghostsofohio. 
Please do not send vacation notices or other auto-responses to us, as we may unsubscribe you. 

The Ghosts of Ohio collects your name and email address for the purpose of sending this mailing. We will never share your name  
or email address with advertisers, vendors, or any third party, unless required by law. The Ghosts of Ohio will never sell, trade,  
or rent your personal information. 

For more information, please visit us online at www.ghostsofohio.org.

GOT GHOSTS?
REQUEST FOR MORE INFORMATION

From time to time, The Ghosts of Ohio learns about a haunted 
location that, try as we might, we just can’t seem to dig up any 
additional information on. That’s when we turn to one of the 
largest group of Ohio ghost experts out there; our newsletter 
readers! That’s right, we’re asking you to let us know if  you  
have any information (or better yet, have had a personal 
experience) at any of the following locations. If  you have,  
shoot us an email at info@ghostsofohio.org.  
And who knows? You just might get the chance to investigate  
the location along with The Ghosts of Ohio!

Black Rabbit Road (Samantha / Highland county)
Haunted Train Trestle (Abbeyville / Medina county)
Hell House (Lockbourne / Franklin county)
Witch’s Pyramid (Ridgeway / Hardin county)
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COMING IN THE  
JUNE NEWSLETTER

• �The Ghosts of Ohio’s Ongoing Experiments 

• �Wanna See Something Really Scary?  
The Latest Round of Hollywood  
Horror Movies


